WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES 10th SEPTEMBER 2019

Minutes of the meeting of Wellington Town Council held in the United Reformed Church Hall, Fore Street, Wellington on Tuesday 10th September 2019 at 7.30 pm
PRESENT: Councillor J Lloyd (Mayor), 

Councillors M Lithgow, N Powell-Brace, C Booth, M McGuffie, M Barr, A Govier, S Pringle-Kosikowsky, N Smith, V Stock-Williams, W Battishill, J Thorne, J Hunt
Kathryn Hemensley (Town Clerk)

Michaela Greener (Deputy Clerk)
There were 12 members of the public present and 2 members of the press.
71. Welcome and Introductions

Cllr Janet Lloyd opened the meeting with an apology for the late start of the meeting due to over-running of the earlier planning meeting. She welcomed guests then Councillors and staff then introduced themselves.
72. Allotment Competition winners presentation.

Following the judging of the annual allotment competition certificates were awarded to those present, and would be posted out to those who were unable to attend the presentation. (Winners each receiving a year’s free plot rental) were:-
Most ecological 

Plots 14 & 15 – Helen and Ian Gillingham

Best managed

Plots 53 & 54 – Amanda Ashley

Best newcomer

Plot 12 – Michelle Beacon

Best variety and quality of crops cultivated

Plot 27 – Sarah Hayman

Best Cultivated 

Plot 40 – Shirley Petrie

Highly commended

Newcomer  
Plot 13 – Chris Tubb 

Best variety and management 
Plot 71 – Mr and Mrs Gamlin
73. Apologies

An apology for non-attendance was given and accepted from Cllr D Bradley.
74. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Councillors Booth, Barr, Govier, Lithgow, Lloyd and Stock-Williams declared personal interests as members of Somerset West and Taunton Council.
Councillors Thorne, Govier and Hunt declared a personal interest as a member of Somerset County Council.
75. MINUTES

The minutes of the Planning and Council meetings on 5 August, copies of which had been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Mayor as a correct record. 
76. TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

A schedule of the Mayor’s engagements over the previous month was circulated, noting that although the past month had seen relatively few engagements, coming weeks were shaping up to be a very active time.
77. POLICE REPORT 
Police Partnership Officer Sharon Baker introduced Alex Potter the new PCSO in the town’s team. Sharon presented the police report for August noting that there had been several incidents where groups of youths had entered the site of the derelict Tonedale Mill buildings. Officers were attending when available but there was insufficient intelligence to identify culprits. The police were liaising with the localities team to try and draw up a focussed plan for dealing with the site.

Sharon also noted that the High Sheriff of Somerset would be visiting the Wellington policing team in the near future. 

At the recent Eat festival the issue of cars and motorbikes running around near Beech Grove school had been raised and it was confirmed this had already been raised at the ‘Wellington 1’ group.

78. CLERK’S REPORT
The report had been circulated to Councillors and written responses recently received were read to the meeting:-
Letters from the Post Office’s Retail Director and Rebecca Pow MP’s office concerning the recent loss of the town’s post office.
Letter from the Chief Executive of the Devon and Somerset Fire and Rescue Service concerning proposal to stand down the reserve fire engine during daytime hours. This had quoted statistics for 2018 call-outs by the local station and the Clerk was asked to seek corroboration from the Wellington station.
79. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME
(a)  The Chairman of Wellington in Bloom spoke to advise the council that the group were reinstating their pre-schools competition which would be followed by a presentation event to which children, parents, and representative from National Trust and the West Hatch RSPCA centre would be invited.
(b) JS from Churches Together in Wellington thanked the Councillors for the grant given towards the Howard Road Fun Day. This had been a superb afternoon, with lots of help from volunteers and decent weather as an added bonus. 
80. GRANT APPLICATIONS
(a) Wellington Tennis Club
In accordance with the recommendation of the earlier Finance Committee meeting, 
RESOLVED to defer the decision to the next meeting where a representative of the group would be invited to join discussion and answer a few queries relating to the application.
(b) Life Education Wessex
Cllrs Govier and Barr declared a personal interest as family members worked at the school.

Cllr Pringle-Kosikowsky declared a personal interest as his son attended one of the schools where the organisation intended to deliver their programme.

Life Education Wessex had requested a contribution towards the £1,650 cost of providing six days of health education to Wellington primary schools.  Training would focus on healthy life choices and the avoidance of drugs and alcohol etc. Participating schools would also contribute financially.

It was noted that the charity had significant financial reserves, however the work they did was highly valued, and strongly related to the Council’s community wellbeing priorities.

RESOLVED to agree an award of £900 with the proviso that feedback on outcomes achieved locally from the programme is given later in the year.

81. NATIONAL TRUST WELLINGTON MONUMENT UPDATE
Emma Jones and Helen Sharp from the National Trust gave an update to the meeting noting that activities were revving up with recent ‘go wild’ events as well as forthcoming Heritage open days. Visitor numbers had been boosted by free transport to the site. Local schools would soon be joining in with the ‘Wellies for Wellington’ event. Wellington in Bloom continued to support the group and fundraising was ongoing.
The restoration contract was now out to tender and the site would be handed over to Contractors from 1 October to enable surveying and measuring. All efforts would be made to keep the site accessible to the public as far as could be permitted while works are in progress. 

The Council noted their sincere thanks to both Emma and Helen for their passion and commitment to the restoration of this local ‘treasure’.

82. REVISION OF THE COUNCIL’S STANDING ORDERS
The Standing Orders had previously been circulated to Councillors, and some amendments were suggested, which would be incorporated then brought back to the next meeting as a final draft.
83. NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN
The Mayor presented a paper which had been circulated in advance of the meeting setting out the pros and cons of continuing with a Neighbourhood Plan. This included an appraisal of the financial elements of making a Plan as well as the community and social benefits involved of having one. Given the significant amount of input that the Plan would require Councillors to commit to the Plan, as compared with the shortage of development sites available to attract Community Infrastructure income, the Mayor proposed that the Town Council should not continue efforts to re-launch a Neighbourhood Plan. This was overturned by majority vote.
RESOLVED to continue with the making of a Neighbourhood Plan.

The Mayor and Cllr Stock-Williams advised that they would be stepping down from the Neighbourhood Plan Working Group. The Mayor further proposed that those who had voted to continue with the Plan should now form a new working party.
84. REPORTS BACK FROM COMMITTEES, SUB-GROUPS AND OUTSIDE BODIES
(a) Staffing and Resources Committee

The meeting was given a summary by Cllr Govier on the presentation to the S & R Committee meeting on 19 August by the IT Consultant MTMIT. Minutes of the meeting had been previously circulated.
New email hosting would synchronise email accounts across all devices, provide a limitless number of email accounts and significantly enhance data storage capacity. The website would be built around the Council’s particular needs.

There were some concerns about proceeding without competitive quotations for a website but these had not been received from parties and it was noted that the current website would be terminated in March 2020 as the support framework was now obsolete.

Recommendations made at this meeting were proposed.

RESOLVED to approve a contract with MTMIT for the future hosting of the Town Council’s email service in the sum of £90 per month.
RESOLVED to enter into a service agreement with MTMIT for the ongoing IT support in the sum of £250 per month

RESOLVED to accept the quotation in the sum of between £2,800 and £4,500 (depending on the Council’s requirements) for creating a new website.

Cllr Hunt required a minute to be made that he objected to the Council purchasing a new website without having sought competitive quotations.

(b) Town Centre Working Group

The group had met on 27 August and minutes had been previously circulated. Cllr Lithgow updated the meeting to advise that the 2020 Film Festival was being progressed by the Managing Company. 
The Pop-up Shop lease and user licence was with the Solicitors and was on track for a mid-October launch.

85. REVIEW OF 2019 INTERNAL AUDIT REPORT

Councillors reviewed recommendations from the Finance Committee following their earlier meeting concerning implementation of recommendations by the internal auditor. 

RESOLVED to implement items:-

15 to review service contracts annually (noted and agreed)

16 to report CIL and S137 expenditure separately (already completed)

17 to include bank interest as income rather its own budget heading (noted and agreed)

18 to allocate petty cash to budget headings (already completed)

19 to record only small items as ‘other expenditure’ (already completed)

20 to review rent charges annually (noted and agreed) 

21 to note staff costs have increased (noted and agreed)

86. COUNCIL INCOME AND EXPENDITURE TO 31 JULY 2019
RESOLVED that the Income and Expenditure statements to 31 July 2019 be noted and agreed as true and accurate.
87. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT
RESOLVED that the following accounts be paid:-
 a) Net Staff salaries – £1667.02 – August salaries

(b) Job Seekers Recruitment - £1,510.58* – Deputy Clerk salary

(c) ER -  £230.00 temporary administration cover for staff holiday

(d) HMRC – £441.97 – August deductions

(e) Somerset County Council - £93.60 – pension deficit fund

(f) Somerset County Council – £472.62 – Superannuation for Clerk

(g) Kathryn Hemensley - £28.34 – reimbursement for purchasing WTC banner

(h) Festive Lighting Company - £6,011.29 – hire of Christmas lights 

(i) AIS Cleaning - £120.96 – council chamber and office cleaning August 

(j) John Beckenham - £72.96 – supply and fit new office locks and move safe

(k)  Signs Express - £302.09 – promotional space advertising sign

(l) MTMIT - £37.50 – IT support

(m) Chess - £100.26 – call charges to end July 2019

(n) Wellington Community Centre - £41.00 – hire of hall for carnival reception

(o) IDVerde - £414.00 – deep clean of Longforth Road toilets following arson incident

(p) IDVerde - £4,765.12 – Quarterly charge for Community Warden
(q) J Goss -£78.00 – War Grave Flowers (S137 expenditure)

(r) Job Seekers Recruitment – £ 502.16* – Deputy Clerk salary
(s) Job Seekers Recruitment – £ 544.58* – Deputy Clerk salary
(t) MTMIT - £25.00 – IT support

*these invoices are paid when received, as agreed by the Staffing and Resources Committee
88. CONFIDENTIAL ITEMS
RESOLVED to exclude the Press and Public from the meeting for the discussion of confidential items.

(a)  A potential commercial opportunity
(b)  Planning around civic protocols relating to sensitive events

(c)  Staffing issues
The meeting ended at 9.30 pm
.........................................

Councillor Janet Lloyd
Mayor
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